Delaware Health and Social Services

Medical Care Advisory Committee (MCAC)

March 2011 Meeting Minutes


	Date:           March 9, 2010
Place:          Kearns Center, Easter Seals
Time:           9:00 a.m.

Presiding:   Richard Cherrin
	Members Present:  Kris Bennett, Richard Cherrin, Jim Lafferty, Ann Phillips, Dr. Julia Pillsbury, Olga Ramirez, Lisa Schieffert, Yrene Waldron 
Guests:  Melanie Benning (CMS), Nancy Rapport (CMS),  Donna Barton (Medical Society of DE), Virginia Woodrow (DSAAPD), Cheryl Heik 
Members Excused:  Bill Adami, Judy Chaconas, Penny Chelucci, Herman Ellis, Wendy Gainor, Brandi Niezgoda, Dr. Leonard Nitowski, Paula Roy
Staff Present:  Cindy Denemark, Rebecca Gallagher, Steve Groff, Anna Krawczyk, Rosanne Mahaney, Sheila Nutter, Beverly Weigand, Glyne Williams, Lisa Zimmerman
Staff Excused:  Dr. Anthony Brazen, Dave Michalik
Guest Presenter:  n/a

	TOPIC FOR DISCUSSION
	DISCUSSION/ISSUE
	ACTIONS
	FOLLOW UP 

RESPONSIBILITY

	Call to Order:

Richard Cherrin 
	· The Medical Care Advisory Committee (MCAC) meeting was called to order by Richard Cherrin at 9:05 a.m. 
	
	

	Approval of Minutes:
Richard Cherrin
	· Richard asked for a motion to accept the minutes of the December 2010 meeting.  Motion was made, seconded and carried.
	
	

	Old Business:
Medicaid Overview

Rosanne Mahaney, Director
Steve Groff,

Deputy Director

Old Business: (cont’d).

Medicaid Overview

Rosanne Mahaney, Director

Steve Groff,

Deputy Director

Old Business: (cont’d).

Medicaid Overview

Rosanne Mahaney, Director

Steve Groff,

Deputy Director

Old Business: (cont’d).

Medicaid Overview

Rosanne Mahaney, Director

Steve Groff,

Deputy Director
Old Business:  

Pharmacy Update

Cindy Denemark


	· Jim offered kudos to Rosanne for an excellent job at the JFC budget proceedings.
· Rosanne presented highlights of her presentation to the Joint Finance Committee for SFY2012.  She solicited input from the Committee on the proposals.  Since Medicaid recipients continue to climb because of the economy, we are over 195,000 individuals on Medicaid, and we expect to reach over 209,000 in 2012. Due to the growth in the program and the recipients, the expenditures will also be growing in SFY2012.  Expenditure will reach $681M just in State funds; combined with Federal funds, it will reach over $1.4B.  Because of that we are being asked to rein in costs and this has been a challenge because of ACA which has an MOE provision.  States are looking at different ways to control costs. Proposed ideas for controlling costs include implementing benefit restrictions that involve putting limits on services. We have received what other states are doing and many have cut optional services that DE Medicaid has never covered, such as chiropractic, dental and hearing aids for adults.  We are proposing (1) limiting coverage of non-urgent emergency room visits to three visits annually.  After that, clients can be charged privately, and we are hoping this will change behavior causing them to seek out more appropriate services.  We are looking to (2) limit therapy sessions of PT/OT/Speech to 20 sessions annually.  We are also proposing to (3) limit outpatient hospital services to 12 annually.  These will only apply to adults.  In the future we may need to add limits on additional services such as inpatient hospital stays; durable medical equipment, physician visits, Federal qualified healthcare center visits, and medical/surgical centers.  Rosanne requested input/comments on the three items being proposed for SFY ‘12.
· Lisa Schieffert asked which proposal of the three would result in the most savings.  Rosanne replied the hospital outpatient limit in combination with the non-urgent ER limit.  
· Jim asked for an example of these services.  Steve and Rosanne offered samples.  

· Dr.  Pillsbury asked how non-urgent visits would be defined.  Rosanne discussed the different rates Medicaid now pays for urgent vs. non-urgent ER visits based on the diagnosis code billed.  We would identify the non-urgent visits in this manner.
· Yrene noted education of the population is crucial.

· Dr. Pillsbury inquired about imposing a co-pay.  Rosanne stated there are limitations under Federal requirements regarding how much can be charged.  She explained only a nominal co-payment of $3.65 can be charged to individuals under 100% FPL ($10,840 gross annually). We currently only have a co-pay on pharmacy services.  

· Olga suggested imposing a co-pay will be hurtful to the population especially considering the proposed elimination of the general assistance program.  Steve stated that providers could not refuse to render services if the client is unable to make the co-pay.  Glyne explained previous efforts by DMMA to educate this population on alternative services have not changed their behaviors regarding ER use for non-urgent visits.
· Dr. Pillsbury suggested taking funds from the MCOs for that service and redirecting it to the PCPs to coordinate care and serve as a medical home. Rosanne thought the ACA will present more opportunities to support the medical home model.

·  A suggestion was made to consider walk-in/urgent care clinics to divert ER visits.  Dr. Pillsbury thought they would disrupt the medical model.
· Yrene suggested gathering more data on the repeat offenders before implementing policy changes. She again stressed education of the population would be beneficial.  Rosanne stated that there are 1,500 adult clients who have visited the ER more than 3X for non-urgent matters.  Dr. Pillsbury spoke about transportation issues.
· Ann questioned Rosanne and Steve about pursuing Medical Home grants that have a 90% federal match.  Rosanne stated that workgroups are going on right now for this.  
· Dr. Pillsbury suggested reviewing the MCO Contract/RFP to provide funding to PCPs directly.

· Richard suggested that the MCAC could be more helpful with these issues in a timelier manner if they met earlier in the process.  Several ideas were discussed.  It was decided a special MCAC meeting will be scheduled at the end of April before Budget mark-up occurs in May.  A conference line will also be arranged and committee members will be advised.
· Rosanne also spoke about possible targeted provider rate reductions. We are looking potentially at a small rate cut for radiology, lab and physicians services.  A Kaiser report indicates that, at 98% of Medicare, we are one of the highest paying states for physician services. The ACA mandates that all Medicaid programs pay 100% of Medicare effective 1/2013.  If we do a rate cut, it would be temporary.
· Dr. Pillsbury strongly suggested increasing vaccine administration reimbursement rates.  She also suggested adopting new vaccine administration codes.  
· The 100% Tobacco funded Legal Non-Citizen program funded with tobacco dollars this current fiscal year will be eliminated.  The Health Fund did not recommend funding for that program, and we were not able to come up with general funding.  This program currently covers 847 adults.  The pregnant women and children were moved into Medicaid and Chip under CHIPRA provisions earlier this year. The remaining adults do not qualify for Medicaid until they have been in the U.S. for five years.  
· Yrene asked what percentage of the 73% increase in Medicaid eligibles represented long term care.   Rosanne stated that are 3,500 in the nursing home program and 3,000 in HCB Waiver programs.  There are 32,000 expanded population (adults under 100% FPL).

In 2008, clients 65and older represented 6% of the population and 16% of expenditures; blind and disabled were 12% of the population and 34% of expenditures. 
· Cindy reported on an open item from the last meeting regarding physician fraud and abuse.  She noted the pharmacy call center actually began the investigation on the provider in question and talked about the medical board taking quicker action.  This situation did not involve a huge amount of money; however, it did motivate us to create criteria for similar future situations.  

· Steve noted program integrity and quality of care issues have been heightened with stronger provider screening requirements.  We will also be required to take immediate action upon even just a preponderance of evidence.  
· Steve also stated payments to providers will stop on March 21 if they have not completed the online disclosure as stated in many DMAP notices issued since January.  This is a federal mandate. Steve asked the Committee members to share this information.
	Set up meeting
Share information


	Rosanne
Committee Members



	Old Business: (cont’d).

Pharmacy Update
Cindy Denemark

	· Cindy reported that there are no cough & cold medications containing acetaminophen on the PDL.  There are no children under two receiving anything other than the two products approved by FDA.  
· In January 2010, the DUR Board decided to limit dosage for Tussionex, a narcotic cough medicine.  This should avoid misuse of this agent and save money.  Cindy thanked the Committee members for bringing the subject to their attention.
· 25% of pharmacy claims paid are now based on prescriptions that were initiated electronically.  We expect this number to increase in 2012.  

· Further information on the Preferred Drug List and DUR Board can be found on the DMAP website:  http://www.dmap.state.de.us/information/pharmacy.html.
	
	

	New Business:  

DMMA Managed Care Update:

Glyne Williams

	·  Glyne reported that planning for open enrollment has begun.  The MCO’s have been instructed to limit marketing and advertising efforts this year since less than 2% of the population change from one plan to the other.  The MCO’s were supportive of this plan.  Richard asked Diamond State Partners’ (DSP) proportion.  Glyne stated there are 160,000 in both programs, with approx 6% or less in DSP.  Delaware Physician’s Care, Inc. has the larger percentage.  Jim asked if eliminating DSP as a cost savings measure had been considered.  Glyne replied that there is a lot of discussion about this with no final decision as yet.  However, we are not allowing new Medicaid clients to select DSP.  
· Unison has recently changed their name to United Healthcare Community Plan.  

· Work on the ER Project is continuing with great support from Christiana Care.  
· Richard commented about setting up tiers within certain emergency rooms.  Glyne reported this strategy has not proven successful over a long period of time and discussed various strategies being considered.  More information will be shared in the future.
	
	

	New Business:  

DMMA Operations Update - 
Lisa Zimmerman


	· Lisa gave the Committee an overview of our Division’s top priority – Integrated Long Term Care.  The goal of this new program is to ensure that community-based Long Term Care supports are meeting the changing needs of the population.

· A Steering Committee and a number of workgroups have been formed with DMMA, DSAAPD and DDDS personnel to flesh out the program design.   Other internal and external stakeholders will be involved as soon as possible. 
· We hope to have the program up and running before the end of SFY ’12, a challenging timeframe. 

· The group discussed the history of this idea and why we are re-visiting this approach.  Jim briefly mentioned the Olmstead law requiring states to provide community-based services rather than institutional placements for individuals with disabilities.  Lisa S. offered the assistance of her association. Ann requested family advocates be included in the planning.  She also noted that bilingual families are not being adequately served at this time, and bilingual staff would be especially useful in the DMMA Central Intake Unit.

· The program will serve approximately 3,500 Medicaid clients in nursing homes, 2,000 in Home & Community-Based Waivers and 11,000 full duals.  Yrene asked how many of those in nursing homes are in state facilities.  Lisa will provide that information.  Rosanne added that Connections is currently contracted to begin assessing how many residents in state facilities will be able to move to the community under MFP.
· More details on this new program will be presented at the next meeting.  
	Provide data
	Lisa

	Discussion -  All
	· Steve gave a quick update regarding ACA and the HEALTH BENEFIT EXCHANGE.  We awarded the planning contract to PCG, which will kick off stakeholder sessions ASAP.  If you or if you know of any groups that would want outreach on this subject, please let Steve know.  (Stephen.groff@state.de.us)  The most updated information is available at this website:  http://dhss.delaware.gov/dhcc/.
· We will invite the consultant to a future MCAC meeting to get your input.  

· The group briefly discussed the status of PACE.  More information will be discussed at future meetings.
	Contact Steve if interested ASAP
Invite to next MCAC meeting
	Committee Members
Rosanne/Steve

	Meeting Adjourned
	· Richard adjourned the meeting at 10:50 AM
	
	


Respectfully submitted,

Anna Krawczyk    



4/8/2011
 


Richard Cherrin
Recorder




Date approved



Chairperson

PAGE  
Page 2 of 7

